
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 5, 2014, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

   
 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:08 p.m. Those present were Hearing Officer Mike 
Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 

II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Thunder Mountain Tavern, LLC dba Thunder Mountain Tavern, 2701 Hwy. 50, 
Grand Junction, CO 81503, Tavern 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Thunder Mountain Tavern, LLC dba Thunder 

Mountain Tavern was found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. Myths and Legends, Inc., dba Quincy Bar & Grill, 609 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Tavern 
 
 Tia O’Neill, Co-owner of Quincy Bar & Grill, was present. 
 

 The application for renewal for Myths and Legends, Inc., dba Quincy Bar & Grill 
was found to be in order and approved. 

 
3. Conchita’s Mexican Restaurant, LLC dba Conchita’s Mexican Restaurant, 2692 

Hwy. 50, Spaces E & G, Grand Junction, CO 81503, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Conchita’s Mexican Restaurant, LLC dba 

Conchita’s Mexican Restaurant was found to be in order and approved. 
 
4. Zen Garden, Inc. dba Zen Garden, 2886 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 

81501, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Zen Garden, Inc. dba Zen Garden was found to 

be in order and approved. 
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5. TMPTF8, Inc. dba Rib City Grill, 2830 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan disclosed that he represents an owner of Rib City Grill, 

however, the matter has nothing to do with the TMPTF8, Inc. entity.  City 
Attorney Shaver advised that he would waive any conflict of interest. 

 
 The application for renewal for TMPTF8, Inc. dba Rib City Grill was found to be in 

order and approved. 
 
6. Mesa Mall BBQ, Inc. dba Famous Dave’s Bar B Que, 2440 U.S. Hwy. 6 and 50, 

Grand Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 Shawna Shakespear, General Manager for Famous Dave’s Bar B Que, was 

present.  
 

The application for renewal for Mesa Mall BBQ, Inc., dba Famous Dave’s Bar B 
Que was found to be in order and approved. 

 
III. APPLICATIONS TO A RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSE WITH LATE FILING 
 

1. Las Marias, Inc. dba Las Marias, 118 S. 7th Street, Grand Junction, CO  81501, 
Hotel and Restaurant – Filed in the City Clerk’s Office 18 Days Late 

 
  Maria Maestas, owner of Las Marias, was present. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan advised Ms. Maestas that he has reviewed three 
documents regarding this establishment, a letter from Ms. Maestas regarding 
the late filing of the renewal, a letter from Ms. Maestas regarding the lease, and 
a letter from the Health Department. 

 
Ms. Kemp advised that the applicant provided a letter stating the reason for the 
late filing (there is an issue with the lease for the premises) and Mesa County 
Health Department is present to address some repeated violations they are 
having with the premises.  The Health Department is requesting a continuance 
for the approval of the renewal. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Maestas what the status is for the lease.  Ms. 
Maestas advised that she has a person helping her with communication with 
the landlord and that she is hoping to have a new lease in two weeks.  If not, 
she is also looking for a new location which she prefers not to have to move. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan advised Ms. Maestas that in order for the liquor license 
to be approved, they need a location where the license resides. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Kemp when the liquor license expires.  Ms. 
Kemp advised that it expires November 18th.  Hearing Officer Grattan said that 
he will continue the renewal for two weeks and since the meeting is November 
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19th, he advised Ms. Maestas that she cannot serve any alcohol on November 
19th since the liquor license will be expired until he makes a ruling on the 
renewal. 
 
Marcela Lucas, Environmental Health Specialist with Mesa County Health 
Department, advised the Hearing Authority that they will be holding a hearing 
with Ms. Maestas on Thursday, November 6, 2014 and what she believes will 
come out of the hearing is that the Health Department will conduct three 
monthly inspections in November, December, and January and in order to be in 
compliance, the establishment must pass all of the inspections. 
 
City Attorney Shaver advised that the Hearing Authority could approve the 
renewal providing there is possession of the property at the November 19th 
meeting and make the approval subject to compliance with the Health 
Department.  Hearing Officer Grattan concurred with City Attorney Shaver and 
asked that the Health Department provide a status letter for the November 19th 
meeting. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Lucas if the fines that were referred in the letter 
have been paid.  Ms. Lucas said that one of the fines has been paid but two 
other fines have been assessed and Ms. Maestas has 30 days to pay them. 
  
Hearing Officer Grattan accepted the lateness of filing the renewal application 
and entered three exhibits into the record:  Exhibit A - the letter regarding the 
late filing, Exhibit B – the letter regarding the lease, and Exhibit C – the letter 
from the Health Department, and continued the renewal application for Las 
Marias, Inc. dba Las Marias to November 19, 2014. 

 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 

 
1. Rosco’s, Inc. dba Edgewater Brewery, 905 Struthers Avenue and Kannah 

Creek Brewing Company, 1960 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 
 
 Existing President James P. Jeffryes replaces Vice President Eric Ross 
  
 President/Vice President: James P. Jeffryes 
 Secretary/Treasurer: Bernadette Jeffryes 
 
 Eric Ross will remain a 10.7% stockholder of the corporation 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The applications for change in corporate structure for Rosco’s, Inc. dba 

Edgewater Brewery, 905 Struthers Avenue and Kannah Creek Brewing 
Company, 1960 N. 12th Street were found to be in order and approved. 

 
2. CEC Entertainment, Inc. dba Chuck E Cheese’s, 2424 U. S. Hwy. 6 and 50, 

Grand Junction, CO 81505 – Master File Established with CO State Liquor 
Enforcement 
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President John Roger Cardinale replaces Michael Magusiak 
 

Ms. Kemp advised that CEC Entertainment, Inc. has a Master File with State 
Liquor Enforcement so this application was filed as a courtesy by the applicant. 
 
The application for change in corporate structure for CEC Entertainment, Inc. 
dba Chuck E Cheese’s was found to be in order and approved. 

 
V. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION OF A NEW MANAGER 
 

1. KMG Enterprises, Inc., dba Boston’s The Gourmet Pizza, 2404 F Road, Grand 
Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
Wendi K. Gdovin, 2532 B. Shetland Drive, Grand Junction CO 81505 replaces 
Randy Gulden 

 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for registration of a new manager for KMG Enterprises, Inc., 
dba Boston’s The Gourmet Pizza, was found to be in order and approved 
conditioned upon a positive report from CBI/FBI on the manager. 

 
VI. APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS, AND DECISION 
 

1. Maverik, Inc. dba Maverik, Inc. #500, 2696 Hwy. 50, Grand Junction, CO 
81503, 3.2% Beer (Off-Premises) 

 
Pres./CEO:   Thomas K. Welch, PO Box 982193, Park City, UT 84098 
VP Fuel:   John D. Hillam, 1801 S. 200 W., Kaysville, UT 84307 
Dir.:    Crystall Maggelet, 4 Dartmoor Ln., Salt Lake City, UT 84103 
Stock Holder:  Thad Call, 943 Eagle Wood Loop, N. Salt Lake City, UT 84054 
 
Tina Irvine, area supervisor for Maverik, Inc., Joy Logan, manager for Maverik, 
Inc. #500, and Susan Duffy Schwall, Liquor Licensing Professionals (company 
who conducted the needs and desires survey), were present. 
 
Ms. Kemp advised that Maverik, Inc. has a Master File established with State 
Liquor Enforcement and read the results of the survey that was conducted into 
the record (see attached). 
 
City Attorney Shaver showed Ms. Schwall a three page report and asked her 
whose signature is on the bottom of the third page.  Ms. Schwall advised that it 
was her signature.  City Attorney Shaver asked if she testifies that the 
information in the report is true and accurate to the best of her knowledge.  Ms. 
Schwall replied affirmatively.  City Attorney Shaver asked for clarification for the 
dates and times that the survey was conducted as the report indicated 11:30 
p.m. to 2:30 p.m.  Ms. Schwall apologized and advised that it was actually 
11:30 a.m.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the persons who circulated the 
surveys were employees of Liquor Licensing Professionals and also asked if 
the methodology listed on the report is customary practice.  Ms. Schwall said 
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yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked how many surveys has Liquor Licensing 
Professionals conducted over the years.  Ms. Schwall said they have conducted 
500 or more.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Schwall if she has formed an 
opinion based on the needs and desires for Maverik, Inc. #500.  Ms. Schwall 
said she has, 83% in favor of a 3.2% beer off premises license which is a 
strong, positive result indicating the needs and desires of the license.  Of that 
type of license in the past, they have only seen in the 70% range in favor.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Schwall if the results Ms. Kemp read into the record 
are a true and accurate representation of the results that her firm compiled of 
the needs and desires.  Ms. Schwall said yes.  
 
There was no one present in opposition to the application. 
 
The application for a new 3.2% Beer (Off-Premises) license for Maverik, Inc. 
dba Maverik, Inc. #500, 2696 Hwy. 50, Grand Junction, CO 81503, was found 
to be in order and approved.  The City Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for 
Hearing Officer Grattan’s signature. 
 

VII. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department, asked if the Hearing Authority 
would like her to follow up with Las Marias on November 19th to make sure no alcohol 
beverages are being served.  Hearing Officer Grattan said that would be fine. 

 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:40 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – November 19, 2014 
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